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DRAFT MINUTES

Regular Meeting of 

Bay Area UASI Program

Approval Authority

September 10, 2009

10:00 a.m.
Santa Clara County Sheriff’s Office Auditorium

55 W. Younger Ave.
San Jose, CA  95110
Vicki Hennessy, Approval Authority Chair, called the meeting to order at 10:15 a.m.

ROLL CALL

Approval Authority members present:  UASI Chair Vicki Hennessy, Renee Domingo, Rich Lucia, Teresa Reed, Kirstin Hofmann, and Scott Frizzie.
Approval Authority members absent:  Gary Massetani

Laura Phillips, General Manager, was in attendance.

Vicki Hennessy welcomed Assistant Chief Teresa Reed of the San Jose Fire Department as the new representative for the City of San Jose on the Approval Authority.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Rich Lucia made a motion to accept the minutes and Renee Domingo seconded the motion.  The Minutes from the meeting on 5/14/09 were approved unanimously.

GENERAL MANAGER’S REPORT

Neal Taniguchi, Chief Financial Officer for the Bay Area UASI Program gave an overview of the Grants Management activities.  He pointed out that the team was kept busy with the usual grant activities including several audits were conducted.  As of the end of August, over half of the 07 UASI grants have been recorded as spent with $15 million in expenses paid.
Laura Phillips commended the Grants Management Team for their hard work.
She stated that the performance metrics document will be discussed at a future Approval Authority meeting.  This document will be a reporting tool back to the Approval Authority to provide information in key service delivery areas such as processing and providing reimbursements.
Laura Phillips gave an update on the Public Safety 700 MHZ Broadband initiative:
· Major Cities Chiefs Broadband Position Paper was completed.

· San Jose Police Department is taking the lead on legislation changes and FCC rules changes that will redefine users for a 700 MHz network and return D-Block to Public Safety.
· UASI staff and UASI members provided heavy support leadership to three subcommittees as part of the NPSTC Broadband Task Force.  Clement Ng will distribute the recommendations from the three committees from the Task Force.

Laura Phillips thanked the following individuals for their hard work towards the deliverables:  Ahsan Baig (Oakland), Michelle Geddes (San Francisco), UASI Interoperability Team.
Ms. Phillips stated that 09 allocations were set aside for funding pilots in the 3 core cities and counties that require a match.
Laura Phillips stated that there will be an RFI released mid September which is a collaboration between the Core Cities and interested counties of the UASI.  The purpose of the RFI is to get responses back from the industry regarding the design of a public safety broadband network.  This information would be used to help prepare for the second round of the BTOP.

Ms. Phillips discussed the restructure of the UASI Management Team meetings.  Grants managers have been teamed with Management Team members with specific focus on project milestones and outcomes – to ensure optimal efficiency.  Management Team meetings are now scheduled in clusters to ensure the best use of time in San Francisco.  Additionally, the Info. Sharing and Interoperability Work Groups have been merged now meetings have been divided into an Applications/Software Work Group meeting in the mornings and a Hardware and Infrastructure Work Group meeting in the afternoons.

BROADBAND TECHNOLOGY OPPORTUNTIES PROGRAM
Laura Phillips gave a briefing on Round 1 of the Broadband Technology Opportunities Program (BTOP).  After reviewing the criteria, it was understood that this grant opportunity focused on rural areas rather than urban.  The restrictive nature of the BTOP Grant outlined that Public Safety was not eligible to participate.  Ms. Phillips is hopeful that an urban component will be added to the guidelines so that the UASI Stakeholders qualify and submit applications for this grant program.  She will keep everyone updated as to any changes. 
GRANT UPDATE
Guy Bernardo, Program Manager, gave an update on the Regional Catastrophic Preparedness Grant Program:
· URS and the Center for Collaborative Policy (CCP) have been working with local and regional subject matter experts.
· The draft Regional Plan templates have been circulated and are constantly being updated.  The draft will be sent out again in October for local jurisdictions to begin their local planning with this template.

· The UASI has received the “Identification for Funding” letter from CalEMA notifying of the award for 2009 RCPGP.

· The UASI is in the process of providing the required documentation to the State in order to receive approval to begin expending the award.  A response should be received in mid October from the State regarding approval to expend the award.

· The two major projects for 2009 will be a Donations Management Plan strategy (regionally and locally) and Plan Validation Workshops to be held throughout the Bay Area to review plans and to identify and close gaps.

· The UASI, both individually and in collaboration with the other 9 RCPGP sites, provided feedback to FEMA on the current RCPGP Guidance as well as suggestions for improving the 2010 Grant Guidance.  Comments ranged from increasing the performance period from 24 months to 36 months to eliminating the regional match.  Mr. Bernardo will provide an update once he hears back from FEMA.
Teresa Serata, Director of Strategy and Grants Compliance; gave an update on the FY09 grants:
· In regards to the FYO9 grant process, the State has added performance milestones to the Financial Management Workbook, which are to be identified by the UASI and apply to all projects for the 09 allocation.  This forces the UASI to move faster when it comes to soliciting programs and identifying funding priorities before the MOU’s are allocated and completed.
· Additional project and budget details will be given out at a future Approval Authority meeting.

· The State now requires a review of the Environmental Historical Preservation Act (the impact on the environment).  Before projects are approved documentation must be sent to the State.  All Details are not available yet for interoperable communications projects.
· Ross Ashley, Assistant Administrator of the FEMA Grant Programs Directorate is no longer in this position so there are some changes with FEMA consolidating divisions.
· Over 200 people attended the After Action Conference in Denver and the consensus was that people wanted to continue with allocations based on risk and target allocations are given out to allow for better planning.

Laura Phillips commented on FEMA’s feedback process.  She stated that last cycle FEMA adopted all suggestions from the UASI except for one; so FEMA is listening to the recommendations.
INTEROPERABLE COMMUNICATIONS FUNDING PROCESS
Laura Phillips commended the Interoperable Working Group for all of their work.  She stated that the Approval Authority’s direction was to split Interoperable Communications funding equally between the three hubs – East Bay (Alameda, Oakland, and Contra Costa) South Bay and West Bay (San Mateo and San Francisco).  Now there is a 4th hub – North Bay; the way funding is allocated must change to include the 4th hub’s need as well allow more participation from all of the UASI partners.
Heather Tannehill-Plamondon, Grants Manager – Legislative / Intergovernmental Agreements, stated that there were two Work Group sessions for the development of a new allocation methodology process for 2009 UASI Interoperability Communications funding.  The Work Group was constantly reminded that they were making recommendations only and not policy.  The ground rules were that any projects being funded are of a regional nature and in direct support of the BayRICS initiative and concepts.  Ms. Tannehill-Plamondon gave an overview of the Work Group recommendations:
· The implementation of a peer review application process patterned after the CBRNE process.
· Divide the funding so that a certain percentage would be identified for planning projects and a certain percentage for equipment/build projects.
· There was consensus to bridge the gaps between outlying counties and core counties/cities for the ability for those counties to be interoperable.
· The consensus of the group is to process and review applications through a presentation process with the presenters.  The applications will then be ranked using scoring criteria and then recommendations will be made to the Advisory Group.
· The timeline is very aggressive with the hopes for an MOU by the end of the calendar year or early 2010.
Laura Phillips commented that it is good to have planning and equipment separate.  The peer review process is a good idea and is consistent with other Interoperable Communications grant programs.
Renee Domingo asked for clarification on the number of representatives for the evaluation team.

Heather Tannehill-Plamondon stated that there will be 13 people (one for each core city and core county) participating in the actual selection process with a possible seat for one person representing the State.  There can be one policy and one technical person.

Heather Tannehill-Plamondon discussed the tentative timeline for project applications.
Teresa Reed discussed her concerns with the timeline and proposed pushing the timeline back to 30 – 60 days to allow for sufficient time.  She also discussed there being a risk assessment.

Laura Phillips pointed out that extending the timeline shouldn’t be a problem and for jurisdictions that have an MOU, there can be an amendment added for the cycle.

It was agreed upon that the Advisory Group would inform the Approval Authority of all appeals regardless of if they were successful or denied as part of the appeal process.
The recommendation of the Approval Authority to the Work Group is to add an additional 60 days to the timeline for entities to prepare their applications due around the last week in November.
Bert Hildebrand, SVRIP, agrees with a 60 day extension and thinks it is a good idea to include a review process for people to receive feedback on their denied applications.  He would like to see more developed criteria for reviewing and ranking applications so that reviewers are consistent.  Mr. Hildebrand would like sufficient time to be given for the application review process.

George Washburn, SVRIP – Radio Program Director, explained that the 60 day extension should be used for both additional submittal time and review time.

Heather Tannehill-Plamondon stated that she would make revisions to the timeline and will introduce the changes to the Work Group at their next meeting.

Vicki Hennessy made a motion to accept the Bay Area UASI interoperability funds review process with the following two amendments: (1) there is an established methodology (created by the Work Group) for scoring criteria and (2) if Risk and Threat information is not available by the January Approval Authority meeting, work will still move forward.  Teresa Reed seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

Teresa Reed made a motion that there is an appeal process for rejected or requested projects; that these projects are presented to the Approval Authority for discussion and possible action during meetings.  Kirstin Hofmann seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously.

UASI STRATEGY
Teresa Serata gave an update on the UASI strategy:
· The UASI will be updating the Risk Baseline, Capabilities Assessment, and Homeland Security Strategy.
· The first phase, which has already begun, is to develop a customized regional risk baseline by sector and validate assets previously collected by the Fusion Center through SME (subject matter expert) workshops.  The SMEs will be scoring vulnerability and consequence for the prioritized list of assets, and identifying critical assets that should be added to the list.  Digital Sandbox is conducting the first phase of our regional Risk Baseline and Capabilities Assessment.  Each jurisdiction will have the opportunity to review the lists and there will be a webinar to complete the review.
· The next phase is to conduct a Capabilities Assessment through a series of webinars aligning working groups with relevant target capabilities.  New challenges will arise so there will always be scenario changes such as with the H1N1 epidemic.  Input and participation is needed from the various disciplines in Bay Area jurisdictions.  This review and analysis should be completed by the end of October.
· The third step is to update the Bay Area Homeland Security Strategy, based on the risk and capabilities data collected.  This Strategy hasn’t been updated since 2006.  There are significant changes in investments and tasks that need to be updated.  This should be completed sometime in December.
Mike Sena, NCRIC Deputy Director, clarified that any data containing an address is entered through CalEMA and DHS in such a way that it is “stamped” as confidential making the information protected.
SCHEDULE OF APPROVAL AUTHORITY MEETINGS
Kirstin Hoffmann made a motion to approve the 2010 UASI Approval Authority meeting schedule and Rich Lucia seconded the motion.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Meetings are scheduled for the 2nd Thursday of every other month beginning with January; meetings will begin at 10:00am and the locations will alternate with UASI Approval Authority members hosting the meeting.  Meeting dates are scheduled as follows:

January 14, 2010 
March 11, 2010

May 13, 2010

July 8, 2010

September 9, 2010

November 18, 2010

Vicki Hennessy volunteered San Francisco as the location of the meeting scheduled for January 14, 2010.

GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENT
Renee Domingo requested an updated Work Group meeting calendar.

Guy Bernardo stated that the Work Group calendar for 2009 is updated and posted on the home page of the UASI website.  The 2010 calendar will be posted in the near future.
ADJOURNMENT
The meeting was adjourned at 11:46am
